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FROM THE PRESIDENT
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Another summer season is drawing to a close at your Peterson AFB Museum, so perhaps we should look back at the accomplishments of the year so far.

 It has been a busy year for the Museum staff and for the volunteers. The Missile Procedures Trainer was one of the largest additions, thanks to the work of a dedicated crew of volunteers.  The MPT adds significantly to the Museum and the history of the Missileers. 

A lot of work has also been done in moving the Museum staff, artifacts and workspace to the Broadmoor Hangar, and, with the commitment of the 21st Space Wing, the Museum should have full occupancy of the Hangar in the next few months. That will be a major step in fleshing out the physical space of the Museum and provides the opportunity to present a very substantial and creative Museum to the public.  

The Museum also had the recent honor of hosting a Retreat and wreath laying for the MIAs at the Medal of Honor plaza. What a great location for that event! The 21st Space Wing followed that with a 24 hour run of Peterson AFB with the MIA flag serving as their guidon. 

Now, with the coming of the new Fiscal Year, the Base will soon have funds to complete the laying of the commemorative tiles near the flagpole, an event that has lagged for too long.  The next major event shaping up for the volunteers is to tell the story of Peterson AFB as part of the events that have shaped our nation – through WWII, the Korean War, Vietnam, the Cold War, and beyond. It is a significant task, but I love to watch the enthusiasm that our talented group of volunteers and Docents put into everything they tackle. This will be a major addition to the Museum. 

As I started, it has been a busy year and will continue to stay busy.  We wouldn’t have it any other way.

WHO AM I

ED WEAVER

I was manufactured by the Raytheon Corporation and entered service with the US Army in 1959 and by the U.S . Marine Corps in 1960.  I was initially designed to destroy aircraft but was later adapted to destroy missiles in flight.  A number of extensive upgrades kept me from becoming obsolete. 

 
As such, approximately 40,000 of us were produced.  In addition to  U. S. operators, we saw service in Bahrain, Belgium, Denmark, Egypt, France, Germany, Greece, Indonesia, Iran, Israel, Italy and Japan.  We were finally phased out of U. S. service in 2002 being replaced by the MIM-104 Patriot and FIM-92 Stinger.  

I never saw combat with U. S. units but during the Cuban Missile Crisis 304 of us were produced to support our system deployment to Florida as part of the U.S.  Army Air Defense Command.  I did see oversea service with U.S.  Forces in Da Nang and Hill 327 in Viet Nam, Germany and Korea.  However, I did see combat with Israel and recorded my first but not last kill on 5 June 1967.  Later I was credited with kills with the combat forces of Kuwait, Iran, and France.

My range was 15 miles with a ceiling of 45.000 feet.  I was clocked at Mach 2.4 (or 800m/s).  Our propulsion was a solid propellant rocket motor.  Our length was 16’8”, diameter 14.5” with a wingspan of  3’ 11”.  A semi-active radar homing system got me to my targets while I could be fired every three seconds.

As an acronym, some considered by name to stand for “Homing all the Way Killer”. We three were rescued from China Lake and White Sands testing facilities and restored by the Peterson Air & Space Museum.   By now you should know who we are….an American medium range surface-to-air missile….the MIM-23 HAWK.   

TRAGIC ACCIDENT GAVE BASE ITS NAME

JEFF NASH

In summer of 1942, Colorado Springs Army Air Base was a busy place.  The base was  under construction, having been activated the previous May.  At the same time, a photographic reconnaissance training center was organizing and training new reconnaissance squadrons for combat duty overseas.  These squadrons were needed quickly, so there was lots of urgency as ground and flight training took place around hangar, classroom, and barracks construction. 

In July 1942, First Lieutenant Edward J. Peterson, a pilot and Colorado native, reported for duty as Operations Officer for the 14th Photographic Reconnaissance Squadron.  Like his fellow pilots, Lt Peterson eagerly prepared for combat with his squadron and their F-4 “Photo Lightning” reconnaissance aircraft.  The F-4 was the reconnaissance version of Lockheed’s P-38 “Lightning” twin-engine fighter, which was introduced before the U.S. entered World War II in 1941.

Lt Peterson was born 16 November 1917, spending his childhood years in Loveland and Berthoud, Colorado.  In 1931, his family moved to Englewood, where he graduated from high school in 1935.  He ranked number five academically in his class and was an all-conference stand-out in football and track.  He went on to the University of Denver, graduating in 1939 with a degree in Education.  He went on to earn a Masters Degree in 1940, working three part-time jobs as he worked on his degree.

During this time, Ed Peterson became actively interested in aviation.  He enrolled in a Civilian Pilot Training Program (CPTP) flying school at the Denver Municipal Airport.  Created before World War II, the CPTP was a US government program to create a trained pool of potential military pilots in case of war.  While earning his civilian pilot’s license, Peterson met his future wife, Ruth Wallrich.  Ruth was from Alamosa, Colorado and also a licensed pilot.

In March 1941, Peterson enlisted in the Aviation Cadet program and reported to Stockton Field, California for miltary pilot training.  He completed training and received a commission as an Army Air Forces second lieutenant the following October.

As the squadron operations officer, Peterson had more hours in the P-38 aircraft than his fellow pilots.  This experience also made him the squadron test pilot.  On the morning of 8 August 1942, Peterson prepared for a routine test flight for an aircraft with an engine change.  Everything appeared normal before take-off, but eyewitnesses saw something terrible as the aircraft lifted off the runway.  Just as landing gear came up, smoke came out of the left engine and the engine quit suddenly.  The left wing dropped and hit the runway, igniting a fuel tank and engulfing the aircraft in flames as it crashed to the ground.  

A base fire truck was on scene almost immediately.  Three enlisted soldiers, TSgt Albertis Hilbert, and Sgts Walter Boulier and Thomas Deutsch, risked their lives by running through the massive fire to get Lt Peterson out of the aircraft.  They lifted him out of the cockpit by his parachute straps and carried him to a waiting ambulance, which set out for a hospital in Colorado Springs.

Peterson was badly burned on his legs, chest, and head.  But at the hospital he remained conscious and repeatedly asked those around him if he would regain his sight and be able to fly again.  His fellow officers admired his fortitude.  Peterson was very popular with all the 14th Recon Squadron members, officer and enlisted.  Despite that fortitude, Lt Edward Peterson died from his injuries later that afternoon.

At his wife Ruth’s request, Lt Peterson was cremated and his ashes scattered over Colorado.  To honor his love of flying, a P-38 aircraft scattered the ashes in flight.  A letter to Ruth from General Henry Arnold, commanding general of the Army Air Forces, said “Courage, determination, and devotion to duty characterized Lieutenant Peterson.  He was an officer of fine character and high ideals who commanded the affectionate respect of all his associates.”


Ed Peterson was the first Colorado native to lose his life in the line of duty at Colorado Springs Air Base.  On December 13, 1942, base officials renamed the base to Peterson Army Air Base in his honor.  The Edward J. Peterson Air and Space Museum displays a large collection of memorabilia related to Lt Peterson, including his service dress uniform, his pilot flight logs and identification card, and a memorial letter signed by President Franklin Roosevelt.  In that letter, the President honored Peterson as one of “…the unbroken line of patriots who have dared to die that Freedom might live and grow…”
WHAT’S GOING ON?

ED WEAVER

VISITORS

Busy, Busy, Busy!  As of 31 July 2008 we have had 12,818 visitors.  Last year total was 14,942.  If  that number doesn’t get your attention - try this.  Our volunteers provided 6,723 hours as of 31 July 2008.  Total last year - 9,520.  What a seven month period!!!!
FINANCIAL REPORT

$20, 957 available as of 31 July 08.  Also during this period our Income was $18,739 while expenditures were $21,098.  Gift Shop inventory at $11,749.  Full Financial Statement is available for your review in the Foundation’s Office.

        MEET OUR VOLUNTEERS

                                   JACK MCKINNEY
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AL HORNE

DOCENT

Al Horne was born in 1927 in Rocky Mount, NC - that’s located in the middle of the “Golden Leaf Tobacco Belt”.  He attended Indiana Institute of Technology and received a B.A. degree from Western University.

Back in 1946, Al enlisted in the U.S. Army Air Corps and was subsequently assigned to a unit tasked with the mapping of Greenland, flying a modified B-17.  It was in that mission that Al’s hearing was severely impaired.  When his enlistment was up, he decided to leave the Air Force.

Following his Air Force service Al was employed by Farnsworth Electronics in Indiana and worked on the TALOS and BOMARC missile systems.  The onset of the Cold War brought a need for ICBM systems so Al became associated with the Martin Company in Denver as an electrical engineer.  He worked on the Titan I, Titan II and Titan III systems.  He was assigned to Cape Canaveral during the period the original seven astronauts were in training and operational there, sometimes having a cup of coffee with them.

Al was part of the launch team on the Titan I on Launch pads 15, 16 and 19.  Later, he was assigned to activation of the Titan II hardened sites working out of Tucson, AZ.  He was one of the field engineers for the electrical systems and final sign-off.  

Al worked as Technical Editor for Cahners Publications and traveled the country.  A highlight was driving an electric powered car at Ford Research Labs - that was in 1966.  He then obtained Professional Engineering Registration and went to work for A. M. Kinney Consultants in building design.

There was an ad for a Chief Electrical Engineer for the city of Denver and Al was selected from the 267 applicants.  It was a learning experience involving high rise buildings and the nightmare of building Denver International Airport.

Al retired in 1994 and rode a bicycle across the country, which was 5,254 miles of the greatest period of “my life”, he says.  He has biked in most of the states (except Hawaii) and including Canada and Mexico.  He grew his beard for the ride across country and has not gotten around to shaving it off.

Al and his wife, Joyce, will celebrate 61 years of marriage in October - that will be 61 red roses this year.  Other than biking, Al enjoys railroading and fired clay sculpture among other things.



DEFENSE OF NORTH AMERICA





JACK MCKINNEY

Approximately three months ago, a group of Museum volunteers was tasked with a project to develop an exhibit plan for depiction of the evolution of defense of the North American continent.  What started out as an idea to begin with the air breathing threat and subsequent development to counter that, soon became a much more complicated task.

Early on, the group realized the project included more than when and what our Nation manufactured and deployed to defend against enemy bombers.  First came the realization that the threat to our nation and, indeed, our continent, was the driving force behind national reactions in terms of new hardware, etc.

This made the group realize that political events and actions throughout the world immediately following World War WII could have serious consequences and required some detailed and far-seeing plans to prepare our country for future possible conflicts.  They, the group’s volunteers, immediately hit the reference materials available in our Museum’s Special Collections facility in addition to the unlimited resources provided by the internet.  

The development of fighter-interceptor aircraft, new radars capable of identifying a possible enemy and directing interceptors with more modern weapons than the 50 caliber machine guns used effectively in the war, improved command and control  systems, plus integration of Army antiaircraft systems and tactics to more thoroughly destroy bombers prompted  a massive  research endeavor.  

Then, it was realized immediately that a means of displaying all this information in a format to tell the story while holding the interest of visitors, that was the next part of the project, together with the planning for use of available artifacts, photographs, etc. to help portray the story.

Now, the research has progressed sufficiently that the first display has been designed and approved by Museum Director Gail Whalen. Group members continue to bring in more data as additional displays are being produced.  

Who were the “group’?  CMSgt Dave Austin, Jimmy Bowden, Lt Col John Brown, Col Larry Flynn, Col Gus Freyer, BGen Ron Gray, TSgt Marty Isham, CMSgt Scott Lee, CMSgt Jack McKinney, SMSgt Erv Smalley, and CMSgt Ed Weaver –all of whom are USAF retirees, except for Jimmy Bowden who is a USAF veteran.  Gail Whalen provided much needed guidance for the display system development as the project progressed.

    (Follow future production of related displays in upcoming issues of the Newsletter.)

THE MISSION OF PETERSON AIR AND SPACE MUSEUM FOUNDATION

ED WEAVER


“We will collect, preserve, exhibit and provide education regarding the historical and cultural materials relating to the heritage of the Colorado Springs Municipal Airport and the air and space missions of the greater Peterson complex.”


To support this mission, the Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation, as chartered in 1993, is a 501c (3) nonprofit organization dedicated to:


- Foster and perpetuate the Peterson Museum as a medium for informing and educating the public on the history and heritage of the early aviation history of Colorado Springs and the missions associated with Peterson Air Force Base.


- Serve as a philanthropic corporation in assisting the development and expansion of the facilities of the Peterson Museum.


- Receive, hold and administer gifts (monies) in the best interest of the Museum.



Donations received by the Foundation are a major lifeline for our financial support of the Museum.  For the past numbers of years, Air Force monies have been limited requiring the Foundation to further extend its support of  Museum activities.  To those who have donated over the years you can be proud of what your monies have accomplished.  As we approach the end of the year, we respectfully ask that you  consider making a donation to the Museum. “We couldn’t do it without you” may be a very old statement but how very true it is! 


(Please make checks payable to “The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation” and mail to PA&SMF, 150 East Ent Ave, Peterson AFB CO 80914)     
    ARTIFACT OF THE QUARTER 

                JACK MCKINNEY
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           SOVIET/RUSSIAN TU-95 BEAR BOMBER


The Soviet/Russian Bear Bomber entered service in the Soviet Union in the mid 1950s, as a classic post-war aircraft design, with jet-type performance provided by four turboprop engines, each driving contra-rotating propellers mounted on swept wing surfaces.  The 18 foot across propellers make the Bear one of the world’s nosiest aircraft.


The original Bear-A was a strategic bomber, with a 20 ton payload of free-fall weapons; Bear-Bs and Bear-Gs were missile carriers, and the latest, Bear-H is a dedicated long-range nuclear cruise missile carrier  which carries 10 air launched cruise missiles (ALCM).  It is estimated that about 125 Bears are still operated by the successor states of the Soviet Union.


Bears were initially operated by the Soviet Long Range Aviation forces as well as the Soviet Navy as long range maritime reconnaissance and ASW aircraft.  Early-on, after they became operational they were detected off the Alaska and eastern United States and Canada coasts.  American, Canadian and Alaska NORAD Region fighter interceptors as well as Navy fighters were scrambled to monitor such flights.  Additionally, American fighters in Iceland were often scrambled against these Bear flights.  Today, such flights once again move into said airspace and are still monitored by our fighters.  


The Bear is 160 feet long, with wingspan of 164 feet and stands 44 feet tall.  It has maximum speed capability of 570 MPH with a cruise speed of 441 MPH, and a service ceiling of 39,000 feet.  Unrefueled combat radius is 3,975 miles.  Besides the nuclear ALCM capability it can also be armed with 14 anti-ship missiles or 8 conventionally armed ALCM.  It is also armed with one twin-barreled cannon in the tail.

                   (Our photograph is a model, obviously.)

A HISTORY OF PETERSON AIR FORCE BASE

FROM ARMY AIR CORPS OD TO SPACE COMMAND BLUE

JEFF NASH


Peterson AFB began as Colorado Springs Army Air Base, established on 28 April 1942 at the site of the original Colorado Springs Municipal Airport which had been in operation since 1926. The first mission of the air base was photographic reconnaissance training under the supervision of the Photo Reconnaissance Operational Training Unit (PROTU). Over 20 reconnaissance squadrons were organized and trained for combat here from 1942 to 1943.

On 8 August 1942, 1st Lt. Edward J. Peterson, Operations Officer of the 14th Photographic Reconnaissance Squadron and a native of Colorado, crashed while attempting to take off from the airfield after the left engine of his twin engine F-4 (a reconnaissance version of the Lockheed P-38 fighter) failed. Lt. Peterson was critically injured and died at a local hospital that afternoon, becoming the first Coloradan killed in a flying accident at the airfield. Consequently, on 13 December 1942, officials changed the name of Colorado Springs Army Air Base to Peterson Army Air Base to honor the fallen airman.
Warhawks for this mission under control of the 72nd Fighter Wing. The 72nd FW was also headquartered at Peterson Field. 

In April 1945, the relocation of the Army Air Forces Instructor School to the base signaled another mission change. After the end of World War II, the Army inactivated Peterson Field on 31 December 1945, returning the property to the City of Colorado Springs. 

The legacy of Peterson Field took a significant turn in September 1947, following the birth of the United States Air Force. The fledgling service twice 

Reactivated the base, from 29 September 1947 to 15 January 1948 and again from 22 September 1948 into 1949.   During the latter period, the base served as an airfield for Strategic Air Command’s 15th Air Force which was temporarily headquartered in Colorado Springs.   Peterson Field inactivated again when 15th Air Force moved to March Air Force Base in 1949.


The Air Force activated Peterson Field once more, following the 1 January 1951 establishment of the Air Defense Command.  ADC was headquartered at Ent AFB in downtown Colorado Springs, and controlled a vast network of radars, interceptor aircraft, and missiles defending the US against air attack by the Soviet Union.  The 4600th Air Base Group (later redesignated Air Base Wing) activated simultaneously with ADC.  Peterson Field served as an airfield and logistics base for the new command, and the North American Air Defense Command when it was activated in 1958.  Subsequently, on 1 April 1975, the Air Force redesignated the 4600 ABW as the 46th Aerospace Defense Wing, moving most functions to Peterson Field as Ent AFB was closed down.  One year later, on 1 March 1976, Peterson Field was renamed Peterson Air Force Base. 

Strategic Air Command briefly assumed control of the base from ADC on 1 October 1979. Then, on 1 September 1982, USAF officials activated Air Force Space Command at Peterson, followed by activation of the 1st Space Wing on 1 January 1983. Peterson AFB became a hub of Air Force space activity when the 1st Space Wing assumed host unit responsibility following the inactivation of the 46th Aerospace Defense Wing on 1 April 1983. The 1st Space Wing then transferred host unit responsibility to the 3d Space Support Wing which activated on 15 October 1986. 


An Air Force Reserve presence on the base began in 1982 when the 901st Tactical Airlift Group transferred here from Westover AFB, Massachusetts.  Redesignated the 302nd Tactical Airlift Wing in 1985, today’s 302nd Airlift Wing continues its mission of training, equipping, and employing airlift forces in worldwide support of the nation's vital interests.  


As the USAF reshaped its organizational structure following the Persian Gulf War in 1991, units here at Peterson AFB also reorganized and renamed.  On 15 May 1992, the 1st Space Wing and 3rd Space Support Wing inactivated.  Their personnel and equipment transferred to the 21st Space Wing which activated on the same day, assuming its present-day mission of global missile warning and space control operations.  The 21 SW is also charged with host base support for numerous tenant units assigned here throughout the years, including Air Force Space Command, the US Space Command, US Northern Command and North American Aerospace Defense Command, and the Army’s Space and Missile Defense Command.  


From its humble beginnings as a small municipal airport to the sprawling complex it is today, Peterson AFB continues to show its worth as a center of our nation’s defense.  For over 65 years, the base has served in conflicts large and small, wars hot and cold, in the air and in space.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The Peterson Air and Space Museum Newsletter is published by the Colorado Springs Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation, Inc., a private entity no way connected to or with the United State Air Force.  Contents of the Newsletter are not necessarily the official views of, or endorsed by, the U. S. Government or the Department of the Air Force.
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G. Wesley Clark, Maj Gen (USAF, Retired), President

Jack L. McKinney, CMSgt (USAF, Retired), Editor
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Peterson AFB, CO 80914
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